



Stottesdon and Sidbury Parish Council
Parish Council meeting held on Monday 30th October 2017 at 7.30pm in Chorley Village Hall.

Present: D Young (Chaired the meeting), R Abbiss, S. Crawford, C Smith J Hill, S Allen.
Unitary Cllr M Shineton
Clerk: Mrs F Morris

Parishioners: 10
The School Head teacher and Governors had been invited to the meeting to discuss the parking outside the school.

0)
Public participation:

Clerk pointed out that as a resident in Glebe Drive she had sent photographs to the School showing how cars had blocked her and her neighbours access to their gates at the beginning of term. It was pointed out that as there are elderly residents in Glebe Drive, some receiving nursing care daily and regularly being sent to hospital access to properties should be kept clear at all times. Parking on the grass is also a problem. 
Another resident has also raised the same concerns with the Clerk and sent photographs to Clerk but was unable to attend the meeting tonight. The Clerk has raised the issue with the Police and they will be happy to speak to drivers if Clerk send in the photographs/registration numbers etc.

Clerk pointed out that the Police would be patrolling and would be in touch with the School regarding a project with the children and the SC Enabling Officer highlighting safety issues of parking etc.
Mrs Jones, Head teacher, accepted that the school is congested for 20 minutes at the end of the day and the day the Clerk pointed out was at the end of the 1st week of term when all parents wanted to collect their children but accepted that the parking was unacceptable.

Mrs Jones monitors the problem daily and they have been trying to stagger the pick up/drop off times. Requests to park considerately goes out regularly in the school newsletters. All children are supervised when leaving school.
A request was made for zig zags outside the school gate and perhaps double yellow lines – these have all been discussed with SC previously but it was agreed that the PC speak to them again.

A suggestion was made that perhaps the green in front of Glebe Drive could be used for parking. Clerk pointed out that when enquiries were made to put play equipment on there this was refused by SC as it was potential housing land and there are also services under this ground. Cllr Shineton said that this would be highly unlikely as there was no money available at present.

Cllr Young asked what was happening to the proposed work at the back at the school and queried if parking was available there. Mrs Jones confirmed that their bid for funding had not been successful but they were considering putting in another bid. There is no parking available there only 3 in front of the old school house.

A suggestion of 20mph was also made.

A comment was also made that when vehicles are parked outside the school it does slow traffic down but parking on the bend from the Rectory down makes it difficult as anyone travelling from the bottom end of the village have to pass on the wrong side of the road.

The crux of the matter is that people are parking inconsiderately and it was suggested that if registrations are taken and the same vehicles number is taken 3 times then this is handed to the Police for them to speak to the owner.

Mrs Jones did not want to cause conflict with parents regarding this matter .

Clerk pointed out that Mr Backhouse had raised the problem with her several months ago as he cannot walk along the footpath with his wife in the wheelchair and Clerk asked him to mention this to the School. Mrs Jones confirmed that she has regular contact with Mr Backhouse but he hadn’t mentioned it to her.

It was pointed out that Fire Engines should be able to get passed and people with pushchairs/wheelchairs should also be able to use the footpaths. 

It was asked if the school had approached the Fighting Cocks to ascertain if perhaps staff could park there. Mrs Jones confirmed that the new owners hadn’t been approached but this would be looked into. There are 8-12 staff in any one day.

A suggestion to remove part of the hedge/level grass verge opposite the bus stop had been made but Cllr Shineton confirmed that she had talked to the Highways Officer who said that this could not be supported on safety grounds as car doors would be opened into the road, unaware of what services there are underneath the verge and there is no money available for this work.
Cllr Young thanked Mrs Jones and the Governors for the very good job they are doing at the school and for attending the meeting.

The meeting was opened at 8pm.

1)
Apologies for absence:
Unitary Cllr G Butler, Cllrs Ferguson (in hospital) and Cllr Barratt (dispensation due to illness). It was RESOLVED to accept these apologies.
2)
Declaration of Interests:

The Localism Act 2011, Relevant Authorities (Disclosable Pecuniary Interests) Regulations 2012.  
Members are reminded that they are required to leave the room during the discussion and voting on matters in which they have a disclosable pecuniary interest, whether or not the interest is entered in the register of member’s interests maintained by the Monitoring Officer.
None.

3)
To confirm minutes of the meeting held on 25th September and extra ordinary meeting 10th October:

These had bene circulated with the agenda and it was RESOLVED to accept these as a true record and the Chairman signed these accordingly.
4)
Car parking outside Stottesdon School:
This had been discussed fully and it was RESOLVED that Mrs Jones would speak to the Fighting Cocks 

and the Clerk would write to SC regarding zig zags, double yellow lines and hopefully the Police will attend and speak to those parking inconsiderately.
5)
Fox and Hounds car park update to include Reply from Insurance Company and Surveyor quotes:

Clerk pointed out that she had worked endlessly since the meeting on the 10th October to obtain quotes for the work to be carried out on this site. She had googled ‘Party Wall Surveyors’ in Bridgnorth and obtained a quote from 3 in accordance with Standing Orders/Financial Regulations. Clerk also pointed out that she had doubled her paid working hours this month in dealing with this.
The one Surveyor from Oswestry was on business in Kidderminster and offered to come and look at the site (Clerk pointed out to him that she could not accept this if he charged for this as any expenditure had to be agreed at the PC meeting). He said there would be no charge but it would make things easier for him to quote. Clerk informed all Cllrs of this and Cllr Allen was able to meet the Surveyor with the Clerk.
Cllr Allen pointed out the Surveyor was pretty open and said that assuming the footings were 1 metre deep, any work within 3 metres of the footing art 45degree angle would fall within the Party Wall Act.

The Surveyor was also questioned regarding just levelling the surface and leaving the banks alone – this would not affect the Party Wall but parking spaces would be reduced.

Cllr Hill pointed out that he had been to look at the site and that the PC should be ensuring that the bank does not slip at any time and that proper Structural Engineers who have proper indemnities should be employed to look at this and to make sure that the PC are doing everything correctly.

Cllr Hill asked if the adjoining landowners could be allowed to speak and it was RESOLVED to suspend the meeting to allow them to speak (8.15pm).

Mrs Harris pointed out that they wanted the car park and to see costs kept down but felt that the PC had made no attempts to work with them and they had employed an appropriately qualified Solicitor to deal with this for them.
Mrs Harris once again stated that she had been corresponding with the PC for 17 years regarding the Party Wall Act but the Clerk once again pointed out that this was not the case and that the Party Wall Act was nothing to do with the PC until they purchased the land in August 2017.

Mrs Harris’s comments on the SC Planning portal does mention the Party Wall Act but the PC were not given a copy of her comments and that the Clerk was only aware of these when she looked on the Planning portal a couple of weeks ago.

Mr Harris asked why the PC wouldn’t work with them. It was pointed out that the PC had agreed at the extra ordinary meeting to obtain quotes for tonight’s meeting (which Clerk has done) but despite this offer they had instructed Solicitors.

Clerk has talked to 3 different Solicitors today regarding this matter and they all confirmed that the Party Wall Act was nothing to do with the PC until they actually owned the land and that as no work had commenced the PC had done nothing wrong.

Councillors accepted that they are trying to protect their property but we have systems to follow and can only make decisions at meetings.
Clerk also pointed out that all Surveyors and Solicitors she had talked to confirmed that it was the PC’s choice of who to appoint as Surveyor but if the third party are not happy they can appoint their own and the PC could be asked to pay a ‘reasonable amount towards their costs’.

The quotes were from Thomas Consulting Ltd from Shrewsbury, Mr Chris Humphreys, The Right Surveyors from Oswestry and Silk, Sharples and Jennings of Shrewsbury. Looking at the quotes they are all in the region of £1500-£2000
Meeting reconvened at 8.15pm.
Cllr Allen proposed that the PC choose 1 quote and then send this to the Solicitors for their approval, this was seconded by Cllr Abbiss and agreed by all.

It was AGREED that the Clerk writes to the 2 Surveyors for a more indepth quote as per the first one (Thomas Consulting) so that they all have the same chance of being appointed.

It was also agreed that the Clerk writes back to the Solicitors confirming that no work will be carried out and that further quotes are being obtained.

Clerk also wanted to confirm that the site had been cleared by the Harman’s as a gesture of goodwill as they use the Dr’s Surgery and confirmed that a letter of thanks had been sent to them.
6)
Matters Arising from the minutes:
(a) Progress report from Clerk:
Response from Andy Oliver re; Drain tarmaced over near to The Highlands - All sorted, I'll arrange for the jetter to visit and give it a clean out when next in the area as there's a lot of chippings fallen in it.
I've issued a job for the area around the culvert at desert woods to be filled in.
(b) any other matters arising:
None.

(c) Dog mess bin update: This is to be located at the end of the lay by opposite Kevock Croft. SC will notify Clerk once they have a date for installation.
7)
Broadband provision in Chorley Village Hall update:

Clerk reported that Richard Bubb is having a nightmare with Openreach at present but hopes to get this sorted soon. Richard has asked Openreach for their complaints procedure!
8)
Planning applications/permissions/refusals:

a) Reference:  17/03871/FUL (validated: 23/08/2017)

Address:  Stanley Farm, Chorley, Bridgnorth, Shropshire, WV16 6PS

Proposal:  Erection of a steel portal frame agricultural building for the housing of calves

Decision:  Grant Permission

b) Any others received after issue of agenda: None received.
9)
SALC report:
Cllr Abbiss reported the following:
· AGM cancelled as only 21 people had booked onto and they need 25 to be quorate.

· Planned to hold this on 20th November.

· Suggested Clerk looks at Wem Rural newsletter which is posted out to everyone household.

· Clerks as employers training next week and Cllr abbiss hopes to attend. 
10)
Unitary Councillor’s report:

Cllr Shineton reported the following:
· The pull in opposite the school is definitely a ‘no’ from SC for additional parking as it is not safe (not wide enough).

· Report to Cabinet – Youth no money! Will be looking for grants with grant funding using volunteer hours for the match funding.

· Local Plan review out soon and urges all to respond. 

· Need to look at Place Plan and make statements to include infil market/affordable housing/business expansion etc which will include Willowdene, Old Vicarage Centre and even Greeves transport at Overton where they have buildings no longer used for farming but would be suitable for conversion for B & B with stables.
· School – suggest ask Safety Partnership and SC re: zig zags etc.

· Brexit Task and Finish group commenced today.

· Task and Finish group re s106, CIL, New homes, Homepoint and allocations. Cllr Shineton explained how Homepoint allocate housing in conjunction with Housing Associations/Star Housing. A lot pf unrest with Homepoint.

· November 18th Health meeting at Market Hall, Cleobury Mortimer 9am-12 noon. Farmers Market being held the same day to try to encourage more people to attend

· LJC meeting November 7th Hopton Wafers Village Hall 7pm.

· Health CCG meeting for GP’s Board meeting Wednesday.

· Highley Dr’s joined up with Broseley.

Chairman thanked Cllr Shineton for her report and she left the meeting/

11)
Financial matters:

a) To confirm bank transfer payments from last month – Chairman initialled the payment slips.
b) Outstanding payments: 

Clerk’s salary (bank transfer) - £xx It was RESOLVED that the Clerk should be paid for the extra 74 hours that she has worked, HMRC PAYE (bank transfer) - £xx (to include increase through overtime) SC – Election charge (payable next year)- £200 for uncontested election.
Any other accounts received after issue of the agenda – none received.
c) Income since last meeting – VAT return - £446.27 and 43p interest.
d) Bank statement/new bank signatories/bank reconciliation: Clerk handed copies to all Cllrs and explained the reconciliation. It was RESOLVED to accept these.
e) Request for donation – Samaritans. Leave to meeting later in the year when donations are made.
12)
Parish matters/problems:
a) Parish problems:  
Signpost at Sidbury – arm not yet repaired. Clerk will report this again.

b) Parish Watch:
· No reports received and Chairman confirmed that he had not been contacted by PC O’Leary.  Clerk pointed out that she had been off sick due to a car accident and was only back on light duties. 

· Clerk reported speeding tractors going through the village and drivers also using mobile phones.

· PC A O’Leary was going to talk to farmers.

c)  Parish newsletter:
Nothing much was sent in to clerk for the last newsletter and it was agreed that in future all newsletters will be left in the designated places for collection.

d) Lengthsman Scheme applications:
3 applications received: After discussions it was RESOLVED to appoint Mark Pearce to carry out this work on a 12 month basis to start with.

e) Stottesdon School Governor: Jon Hill would ask Sue Hetherington and would contact Clerk. Cllr Abbiss said at a push she would do it but only temporary.
f) Provision of defibrillator
- this would have to be added to the precept so would discuss at a later date.

13)
Correspondence:  

Emails forwarded include: (All noted as received unless comments made)
SALC Bulletins
SOUTH SHROPSHIRE YOUTH FORUM AGM 16th Nov 7pm, Rockspring Centre, Ludlow, SY8 1SX

SALC – Consultation – Planning for the right home in the right place
Cleobury Country training sessions:

· CIEH Foundation Certificate in Occupational Health & Safety - 17th October 2017

· 3 x Day First Aid at Work Course - 13,14,15 November 2017

· Emergency First Aid – 9th November 9am-4pm

· Fill the Fridge Networking Event - 16th November 

· PAT Testing – 28th November 9am-4.30pm
SALC – training events

· Briefing on Key Changes under General Data Protection Regulations - Wednesday 8th November 2017, 5.30pm - 7.30pm at Shirehall, Abbey Foregate, Shrewsbury SY2 6ND

· Insurance for Town and Parish Councils training  -  Rescheduled to Wednesday 29th November 2017   (originally scheduled for 13th September)

· Councils as Employers training - 6th November 2017, 10am - 4pm at Shirehall, Abbey Foregate, Shrewsbury SY2 6ND

Any other correspondence received after issue of agenda:
SALC -  NHS Shropshire CCG - I have been informed that the consultation event planned for 9th November (as in copy email below) has been postponed.  The CCG will let us know when they are ready to go ahead with the event.  I will let you know once a date has been arranged and the venue.

14)
Date of next meeting:
Monday 27th November 2017 – Cllrs Abbiss gave her apologies for this meeting.
It was also RESOLVED to hold an extra ordinary meeting on November 14th at 7.30pm in Chorley Village Hall to discuss the quotes for the Fox and Hounds car park.
There being no other business the meeting closed at 10.05pm.
Signed:   Chairman
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